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Thank you Chair Salinas and members of the Committee for allowing me to speak today regarding 

section one of House Bill 4114 and the extension of public funds to cover outpatient dialysis for non-

citizens. 

 

Since 1972, US citizens have qualified for Medicare funding for outpatient dialysis. Non-citizens such 

as undocumented immigrants are not eligible for Medicare. In the State of Oregon, they are not eligible 

for Medicaid either.  

 

In the absence of charity care from a dialysis organization or the ability to afford expensive insurance 

premiums, non-citizens must rely on emergency-only hemodialysis via a local ED.  

 

At times referred to as compassionate dialysis, emergency-only hemodialysis is costly, morbid, and 

deadly. National data indicate that individuals relying on emergency-only hemodialysis are:  

 

• 14 times more likely to die than those receiving standard hemodialysis while requiring more 

expensive care.1,2 

• More likely to lose the ability to work after starting dialysis.3 

• Forced to endure recurrent life-threatening experiences with significant personal and family 

stress.4,5 

 

Several states use state Medicaid funds to cover scheduled hemodialysis for undocumented immigrants. 

They do this by declaring kidney failure an emergency requiring outpatient treatment at a dialysis center. 

These states include California, Colorado, and Washington among others. Importantly, states can apply 

for federal reimbursement of these costs.  

In 2009, Washington State extended emergency Medicaid coverage to include dialysis, cancer treatment, 

and post-transplant immunosuppressive medications, for undocumented patients, and a subsequent 

federal OIG audit determined the program was appropriate as the expenditures met the state’s 

emergency definition.6  

Section one of House Bill 4114 will permit the Oregon Health Authority to use Medicaid funds for 

outpatient dialysis for these patients who are unable to obtain alternative methods of dialysis payment.  



 

This will allow Oregon to join a growing list of states providing truly compassionate care to non-citizens 

burdened with kidney failure by avoiding emergency-only hemodialysis and allowing patients to remain 

healthy productive members of society.   

 

Thank you for your time.  

 

Robert Rope,  
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